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Introduction 

WAALHIIBE (Western Australia Allied Health Interested in Bush Experience) rural health club 
was established in the year 2000 as a strategy to address allied health workforce issues in rural 
Western Australia. WAALHIIBE promotes student involvement in rural health through the 
provision of education, preparation and positive rural experiences. Its members are 
undergraduate allied health students from a multitude of disciplines. WAALHIIBE is one of 17 
student rural health clubs around Australia and is represented at a national level by the National 
Rural Health Network (NRHN). The NRHN provides a communication network between the clubs 
for the sharing of ideas and information.  

A major objective of the NRHN in 2003 was to promote allied health careers to rural high school 
students. This objective initiated WAALHIIBE projects and activities aimed at developing 
interactive, multi-disciplinary rural and remote high school visits (RHSVs) in Western Australia, to 
encourage high school students to enrol in undergraduate allied health courses. The project was 
a joint initiative between WAALHIIBE, Western Australian Country Health Service (WACHS), and 
the Combined Universities Centre for Rural Health (CUCRH).  

The project highlighted the need to raise awareness of the importance of promoting allied health 
careers among the disciplines and made clear some of the roles and needs of both allied health 
professionals and undergraduate students in the delivery of RHSVs.  

This paper is the culmination of the aforementioned project, research and the practical 
experiences of WAALHIIBE members in the delivery of RHSVs. It will summarise the 
development and discovery of new and unique, primarily interactive approaches and formats 
which can be used to appeal to rural and remote youth.  

The need for RHSVS 

The need for allied health career promotion is highlighted by several studies that show many 
Australian towns suffer from a lack of allied health services.2,6 Additionally, recruitment and 
retention of allied health professionals (AHPs) in rural areas is a major workforce problem that 
significantly affects the delivery of quality health services. Part of the Government’s plan to 
address these issues involves encouraging young Western Australians to consider the AHPs as 
worthwhile career opportunities.7 Long-term recruitment strategies to address workforce 
shortages include the promotion of allied health careers to rural high school students.3 Recent 
research has indicated that AHPs of rural origin are more likely to return to the rural setting than 
non-rural origin AHPs.13 Yet, the proportion of rural origin versus non-rural origin students within 
undergraduate allied health courses does not reflect the population within Western Australia.5 
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There are a number of telling statistics that highlight this fact. Spitz5 reported that there are few 
university courses that would consist of 30% rural origin students. Shaw & Larson14 report that 
for every ten urban people who attend university in Australia there are only about six people 
attending who have come from rural or isolated areas. 

Recent promotional activities in Western Australia 

Interviews conducted with Clinicians in Western Australia, as part of the WAALHIIBE RHSV 
project, revealed that there were a lack of activities promoting allied health to rural high school 
students. Any promotional activities that did occur were found to be inconsistent, occurring only 
in response to requests, and through personal contacts or convenience. The promotional 
involvement that was taking place was described as speeches and question time with little 
interactive involvement and from a single discipline perspective.  

Health professional and undergraduate student roles 

Local health professional’s input is valued highly by students, parents and teachers as they know 
and understand their role and they understand the region in which they are working. Several 
studies point to the fact that allied health professionals are an effective source of information for 
students who are exploring allied health careers. Markley & Huyck11 revealed that one third of 
dietetics students surveyed were introduced to the profession by health professionals. Personal 
contact of students with health professionals accounted for three of four factors used to ascertain 
the source of radiologic technology career information.1 Madigan10 reported that health 
professional contacts have had a positive influence on enrolment of occupational therapy 
students.  

The rural allied health practitioners that were consulted as part of this project recognised the 
importance of promoting allied health to rural high school students and were interested but 
lacked the time to develop a presentation and actively seek out an audience. Clinicians also 
believed students wanted to hear about experiences of university life and the benefits of attaining 
a university degree. This makes undergraduate rural health club members ideal candidates for 
presenting to high school students. CUCRH4 reports: “Tertiary students talking with secondary 
students can be a valuable tool in encouraging rural students to consider university study.” 

High school visits have illustrated that high school students relate well to undergraduate students 
and appreciate their perspective of university life. Undergraduate students have current 
knowledge of course requirements and are in touch with the current barriers to attending 
university. In terms of logistics, allied health undergraduate students undertaking rural 
placements could be utilised. 

In addition to successfully recruiting high school students, RHSVs encourage undergraduate 
students to expand their knowledge of rural and remote areas and the employment possibilities. 
Partnerships between undergraduate students and AHPs offer the opportunity for networks to be 
made with future colleagues. Undergraduate students’ familiarity and positive experiences with 
rural and remote areas contribute to recruitment and retention.  
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Target population 

CUCRH4 reports that students, parents, and teachers require more information on health careers 
and courses, career prospects in health professions, the cost of university education and the 
types of support provided by university campuses. 

Heaney8 suggests that careers promotion at an earlier stage in secondary school, in tandem with 
the introduction of positive role models, would encourage many to pursue a health care career. 
Years Tens are appropriate target populations for RHSVs as they are making subject selections 
for upper school requiring consideration of career directions.4  

Parental involvement in allied health career promotion is valuable as parents have been 
acknowledged as having the most influence in career choice processes.8 

Understanding and knowledge of the local culture 

Shaw & Larson14 found there were three factors that were consistently strong predictors of 
aspiration for university studies. They were: 

! the encouragement of parents;  

! the anticipation of getting good marks; and.  

! the perception that university study was not necessary to get a ‘good’ job.  

These factors were highly dependent on local culture. For instance, parental attitudes toward 
university study are a product of their own personal and broader community values related to 
university study. Similarly, the perception of what constitutes a ‘good’ job reflects the students’ 
experience of their local economy.14 Hence promoting health careers to high school students 
should allow for specific cultural considerations of a region to be accounted for when delivering 
information.  

Addressing perceived barriers 

RHSVs provide a forum for the perceived barriers to allied health course entry to be addressed. 
Factors that influence rural high school students to enrol in a health course have been a primary 
focus of research in the area of career development.14 A Western Australian study of career 
advisers and students identified access to information, parental influence, peer acceptability, 
study requirements and images presented in the media as key factors in influencing high school 
student career choice.9 A survey of the needs of rural high school students in NSW identified 
money, marks and motivation as key barriers for students to studying a health career.8 During 
presentations to remote communities a common barrier needing to be acknowledged is isolation 
from country, home and family.  

The need to provide male role models in health needs to be recognised, as do the needs and 
barriers experienced by Indigenous students.4  

In recent RHSVs a group brainstorm has been performed to identify the barriers perceived by the 
particular school group to ensure relevant issues are addressed. Different issues are spoken 
about by each of the presenters by sharing their personal experience of the barrier and the way 
in which they overcame it. Story telling using resources such as the ATSI Health Careers “No 
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Shame” Booklet16 can be utilised to provide personal accounts of Indigenous people’s 
experiences in health careers. Speaking personally creates interest and personal illustrations 
liven up presentations.4  

Perceived barriers are also addressed by explanation of university procedures such as 
‘transferring’ or ‘upgrading’ courses. Several strategies have been implemented to overcome the 
perceived barrier that TER scores (marks) are too high for rural students. Reduced entry 
requirements for students of rural origin have been implemented at some universities and several 
courses have included aptitude components that take into account the ability, interest or 
enthusiasm of an individual for a particular career.8  

Concerns about financial burdens on parents and perceived lack of income when studying have 
been addressed to some degree through the introduction of financial assistance schemes such 
as scholarships and loans. Some scholarships involve a bonded component whereby a form of 
pay back via service in the rural health workforce is enforced.8  

Interactive and engaging activities 

The CUCRH4 discussion paper on strategies to promote health careers to rural and remote 
secondary students suggests that opportunities for students to participate in activities that give 
them hands on experience or give them an opportunity to experience university life are to be 
encouraged. Activities in suturing (using a pig’s trotter), blood pressure readings, blood sugar 
readings, stress level testing, stethoscope use, resuscitation manikins, plaster casting and splint 
production are activities that have been utilised by student health clubs and CUCRH which have 
proved successful. Such activities create a fun environment and provide the students with some 
concrete examples of the roles of allied health professionals. Past RHSVs have illustrated that it 
is during these practical activities that barriers are broken down and students feel comfortable to 
ask questions and discuss career options with rural health club presenters.  

The case study format is effective in engaging and informing larger groups of young people 
about health career options. Case studies give the opportunity for the varied roles of allied health 
professionals to be discovered and to capture the students with a culturally relevant identifiable 
case. To ensure all students are engaged, case studies may be completed in small groups, with 
each group’s activities focused on a different discipline followed by an information sharing time 
whereby the small groups inform the rest of the class about their discipline. Case studies can be 
enhanced by the use of role-plays and incorporation of practical allied health tools. Complicated 
case studies such as a client with a multitude of diseases provide in depth discussion about the 
roles.  

Putting it all together 

To cover the aforementioned areas of a RHSV a format is proposed as follows:  

Begin with the self-introduction of all presenters, including profession, place of origin, and the 
aspects of the job that are enjoyable. Getting interaction with the audience early in the 
presentation is important so presenters should include some icebreaker health related questions.  

The case study, which allows the discovery of the roles of each allied health profession, follows. 
Student contributions are followed by a summary from the presenter giving an accurate job 
description.  
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After the students are beginning to consider allied health careers, a group brainstorm onto a 
whiteboard can be facilitated to identify the perceived barriers to course entry. Amongst the 
group of presenters these barriers can be addressed by giving personal accounts of “how you 
got to where you are” proving some barriers false or easily overcome. This is also an opportunity 
to use narratives of others who have characteristics not present in the RHSV team. A question 
time can be offered following this.  

Many of the questions will emerge during the following practical component of the RHSV. It is 
important to have different and an adequate number of activities and tools for students to 
investigate. The tools and activities create an informal environment for students to enjoy and 
cement their learning. 

The format of a RHSV is dependent on the response of the students. Some visits may require 
the presenters to split the group into smaller groups to encourage participation and overcome 
shyness. The concentration and interest levels of students may determine the use of practical 
activities earlier in the presentation. The presenters need to adapt their plans to ensure effective 
promotions.  

Conclusion 

Allied health career promotion to rural and remote high school students has emerged as a vital 
component in addressing rural and remote allied health professional recruitment issues. 
Partnerships between health professionals and allied health undergraduate students enable 
informative and engaging RHSVs to be delivered. Research, and practical and experimental 
experience in the delivery of rural high school visits illustrates that effective rural high school 
visits have strong interactive components and give students the opportunity to experience the 
practical hands-on nature of allied health careers. 
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